Signed by District Councillor A Cussen


MINUTES OF ALTHORNE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
HELD WEDNESDAY 29th MAY 2013

Present:

District Councillors Mr A Cussen, Dist Cllr A Fluker, Dist Cllr B Boyce, Dist Cllr P Channer & Cllr P Burgess
In Attendance:

Joanna Jeffery (Clerk), and 17 members of the public. 

13/116
Clerk to report on Maldon District Council’s action to appoint  the following persons as temporary parish councillors,

Dist Cllr R Boyce, Dist Cllr A Cussen, Dist Cllr P Channer & Dist Cllr A Fluker.

13/117
Election of Chairman

Dist Cllr A Cussen was proposed by Dist Cllr A Fluker, Seconded by Cllr P Burgess.
13/118
Chairman to sign Declaration of Acceptance of Office

Dist Cllr Cussen signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office, witnessed by the Clerk.

13/119
Election of Vice Chair

Dist Cllr A Fluker was proposed by Dist Cllr A Cussen, seconded by Dist Cllr R Boyce.

13/120
Co-option

The chair read the following:

Anybody wishing to be co opted onto Althorne Parish Council must agree to abide by the Althorne Parish Code of Conduct, currently this does not conform with the requirements of the 2011 localism act which requires the publication of councillors pecuniary interests on the parish council and Maldon district council websites.

It is therefore necessary to amend the present code of conduct to remove the non conforming clause, which provides for an opt out of this requirement by Althorne Parish Councillors.

This has been confirmed by the Essex county council monitoring officer eric whitfiled in a letter from the department of communities and local government and also Ms Joy Darby of the Essex association of local councils.

#Any potential co-optees therefore need to be prepared to comply with the legal requirements regarding the publication of their pecuniary interests, as will be set out when the revised code of conduct is published.

We have received 5 applications for co option, 1 of whom has indicated acceptance of the requirement for publication, unfortunately this parishioner Vicki Bowles is unable to attend this meeting, but is happy to be co opted on at a future meeting.

I have received 4 applications for co option from the resigned Councillors, but I am unclear as to whether they are prepared to accept the disclosure provisions of the 2011 act.

I am also able to accept any nominations from parishioners wishing to be co opted onto the council at this meeting.

Dist Cllr A Fluker confirmed that no call for an election had been received.

Dist Cllr B Boyce asked for publications advertising the vacancies be made in the Althorne Village news, Maldon and Burnham Standard and the Essex Chronicle.

Proposed by Dist Cllr Fluker, Seconded by Dist Cllr Cussen All in favour.

Dist Cllr Fluker informed that item 4a of the standings orders needs to be changed, 

And asked for this to be an agenda item for the next meeting.

Propsed by Dist Cllr Fluker, Seconded by Dist Cllr Boyce, All in favour.

13/121
Apologies for absence

To receive apologies for absence

None

13/121
Minutes of Meetings

To approve as a correct record the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held 27th March 2013.

Due to the resignation of 4 Councillors, the minutes could not be signed.

Therefore the minutes were noted but not signed.

13/122
Declaration of Interests

To receive ‘Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Pecuniary Interests or Non-Pecuniary Interests relating to items on the agenda.
Non pecuniary 
Penny Channer – Essex County Council and Maldon District Council
Non pecuniary 
Robert Boyce – Essex County Council and Maldon District Council

Non pecuniary 
Anthony Cussen – Maldon District Council

Non pecuniary
Adrian Fluker
 - Maldon District Council

13/123
Public Forum with respect to items on the Agenda

The Council will hear first from councillors with disclosable or other pecuniary interests who must leave the room immediately after they have made their representations, answered questions or given evidence.  Councillors cannot remain in the room to hear the representations of others.  After the close of the forum, any member having left due to section 10.1 and 10.2 may rejoin the Council

Phil Davies thanked Dist Cllr Fluker for asking for the agenda item to change the Code of Conduct.

Phil Davies spoke at length regarding the declaration of interests.

A parishioner asked for the code to be looked at, as the parishioners have been happy with the resigning councillors and cannot see the need for change.

Dist Cllr Boyce confirmed that addresses are required for the website, but signatures are not.

Linda Keeble informed that looking on Maldon District Council’s website, pecuniary interests for District Councillors did not come up.

A parishioner asked why declaration of interests are not appearing on Maldon District Council’s website.

A parishioner asked if village boundaries had lost their integrity, Dist Cllr Boyce confirmed Maldon District Council are doing everything they can to get their Local Development Plan on course, although Maldon District Council have been unable to protect the 5 year land supply.

Until the Local Development Plan is complete, Maldon District Council remains vulnerable.

Dist Cllr A Fluker informed that any member of the public can attend the South East Area Planning Committee meeting, where parishioners can speak for 2 minutes, this is held at Burnham Town Council offices on the 2nd Monday of the month.

A parishioner asked if it would be in the interest of the local community to express disappointment of the public to Eric Whitfield and John Whittingdale.  Dist Cllr Boyce commented that this particular element may be bad, but it is the law, if 100’s of parish councils were objecting to this then maybe Mr Pickles would take another look.
Dist Cllr Channer asked that the clerk inform the monitoring officer that declaration of interests for other parish council’s do not appear on any website and also to report back to Maldon District Council reflecting the disappointment from Althorne Parishioners.

Ursula Benjafield commented that she was delighted that she had received a neighbour notification from Maldon District Council regarding a planning application for a neighbouring property.

13/124
Transport Report

To receive report
Dengie Hundred Bus User’s Group AGM Wednesday 29th May 2013

The meeting this afternoon was not as well attended as we would have liked but there was a lot of audience participation.  It is disappointing that the majority of the people in Althorne who frequently use the DaRT5 feel no need to join the DHBUG.  We feel First are very sympathetic to what we are trying to do and I shall continue to press for a 31X through the top of Althorne.

Parish Reps Meeting 6 June 2013

I shall attend the meeting next Thursday.

Station Road

I am still trying to get the vegetation cut back in Station Road.

Ursula Benjafield

13/125
P3 Report

To receive report

None
13/126
District Councillors Report
To receive report
Statutory Annual Meeting, the Chairman, Vice Chair, leader and Deputy leader have all been re-elected.  There has been a planning and licensing meeting and a local development plan meeting, but there has been no coverage from the Maldon and Burnham.

Community Hospital – an internal council working group has been formed. 

13/127
Clerks Report

The clerk reported that the last month had been very testing, but hopefully we can start to move forward.
13/128
Finance
Since the Parish Council has insufficient authorised signatories in place for the signing of cheques, interim arrangements have been made for Maldon District Council to settle accounts authorised by the Parish Council for payment.  Once the Parish Council is re-constituted and quorate again, and fresh bank mandates and authorised signatories are established, it will be required to reimburse the District Council for the interim payments made.

It will therefore be necessary for the Parish Council to 

RESOLVE

1) That the accounts as now laid before the Parish Council be approved for payment;

2) That the interim arrangements for the payment of such accounts by the District Council are noted, and that the Parish Council reimburses the District Council on demand when such arrangements are no longer required.

Proposed by Cllr P Burgess, Seconded by Dist Cllr Fluker.

MD Landscapes




£  434.40

J Jeffery





£    15.00

Essex and Suffolk Water



£    24.99

J Jeffery





£      3.00

Mr P Burgess Cleaner reimbursement

£    40.00

J Jeffery





£  342.49

Post Office Counters Clerks Tax 


£    85.62

AON






£2378.75

Mr P Burgess
Reimbursement for website hosting
£  120.00

Proposed by Dist Cllr Boyce, Seconded by Dist Cllr Channer

13/129
Correspondence Received 

Two letters have been received from parishioners regarding the sitting of the new SID and 

speed limits in the village.

The new SID has been agreed and budgeted for, discussions took place regarding the 

location. This will be an agenda item once we have a new co opted parish council.

A parishioner expressed concerns regarding speed limits on Burnham Road, 40 mph from 
Riverview park to Althorne Hall Farm, safety issues request that the 30mph is continued to
Station Road or preferably the boundary to the village and Mansion House Corner.

Dist Cllr Cussen will take these concerns to the Local Highways Panel and will ask Stuart 

Jennings to agenda for the meeting on the 14th.
13/130
Quality Council Progress Report
The scheme has been suspended and is undergoing review.

This item is to be removed from the agenda.

132/131
Health Report
To receive information
A survey was received from the Patient Participation Group at the William Fisher Medical Centre, this will be circulated amongst Councillors.

13/132
Planning
13/132.01
Applications advised by Maldon District Council


Week ending 03/05/2013



FUL/MAL/13/00295



Change of use of building to single dwelling house



Black Lion, Burnham Road, Althorne, Essex

RESPONSE DUE BY 24TH MAY 2013

Althorne Parish Council SUPPORT this application

OUT/MAL/13/00357 PP-02586628

New dwelling house

Catherine Cottage, Summerhill, Althorne, Essex

RESPONSE DUE BY 24TH MAY 2013

Althorne Parish Council OBJECT to this planning application

Week ending 24th May 2013

FUL/MAL/13/00434



Demolition of extension and erection of 2no semi-detached dwellings



6 Riverview Terrace, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Essex



Althorne Parish Council OBJECT to this application, as it is outside the village 



boundary.



HOUSE/MAL/13/00400



To extend the current dropped kerb



Althorne Hall, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Essex



Althorne Parish Council SUPPORT this application, as long as Highways 


have no objection.



FUL/MAL/13/00187



Continuation of use of steel container for the purpose of storage.



Smugglers Club Ground, Bridgemarsh Lane, Althorne, Essex

Althorne Parish Council SUPPORT this application to a similar consent that has already been granted.

13/0132.02
Decisions advised by Maldon District Council
13/132.03
Responses made by Althorne Parish Council since last meeting

Week ending 03/05/2013



FUL/MAL/13/00295



Change of use of building to single dwelling house



Black Lion, Burnham Road, Althorne, Essex

RESPONSE DUE BY 24TH MAY 2013

Althorne Parish Council are unable to comment due to exceptional circumstances.

OUT/MAL/13/00357 PP-02586628

New dwelling house

Catherine Cottage, Summerhill, Althorne, Essex

RESPONSE DUE BY 24TH MAY 2013

Althorne Parish Council are unable to comment due to exceptional circumstances.

13/132.04
Applications requiring response from Althorne Parish Council 



FUL/MAL/13/00434



Demolition of extension and erection of 2no semi-detached dwellings



6 Riverview Terrace, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Essex



HOUSE/MAL/13/00400



To extend the current dropped kerb



Althorne Hall, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Essex



FUL/MAL/13/00187



Continuation of use of steel container for the purpose of storage.



Smugglers Club Ground, Bridgemarsh Lane, Althorne, Essex

13/132.05
Notification of planning appeals received from Maldon District Council



TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990

Appeal by: Mr George Nuckley

Site Address: Lynwood, Summerhill, Althorne

Application Reference No: APP/X1545/D/13/2196439

Description of development: Erection of single storey workshop



Appeal start date: 22nd April 2013

Althorne Parish Council to re submit original objection.



INFORMATION ONLY



NMA/MAL/13/00373

Application for non amendment following grant of planning permission for 2no semi detached dwellings (12/00427/FUL) (Reinstatement of chimneys and provision of concrete interlocking tiles in lieu of slate specified)



1 River View Terrace, Fambridge Road, Althorne, Chelmsford

Althorne Parish Council do not consider this to be a non material application.
13/132.06
To receive information 

Dist Cllr Cussen commented that when a parish council are approached to make a planning response, if there is a conflict in the decision between Althorne Parish Council and Maldon District Council, then the application will go to a area planning committee.
13/133
Highways and Paths

To receive information

The SID and solar panel are still working.
A footpath sign has fallen over in Fambridge Road.

13/134
Recreation Ground

13/134.01
To receive information

Sally Winter is happy to open the tennis court and it is now up and running.
Trustees need to be removed from the Charity Commission.

13/135
Neighbourhood Plan

To receive information

Cllr P Burgess informed that this is a regular agenda item, Dist Cllr Boyce informed that a neighbourhood plan would cost Althorne Parish Council between £30,000 - £40,000.

The clerk is to contact planning to ask for updates and any correspondence for Parish Councils.

13/136
Reports from Meetings and Events attended

To receive information

Cllr Burgess  has attended LCLC – Bradwell Power Station AGM and the Advisory Committee Meeting of the Crouch Harbour Authority.

13/137

Fields in Trust 

The Completion of Land Registry has now been received.

13/138

Litter Pick

To discuss a possible June date for the litter pick.

If any parishioners would be interested in joining the litter pick, Please contact Linda Keeble.

13/139
Public Forum with respect to matters of mutual interest

A parishioner reported that cars are parking on the grass verge at Garden Close.
Cllr Burgess informed that Garden Close is private land and therefore Althorne Parish Council cannot act, although the clerk will write to Highways regarding cars bumping over the verge as this is a safety issue.
Exiting councillor’s informed that they had tried to canvas for new parishioners to co-opt on, but they are under the same impression as exiting councillors.

Dist Cllr Boyce informed that the interim Councillor’s have a 6 month time limit.

Litter picking – Appletons do come to the village, but only the actual verge not ditches or fields.

A parishioner commented that refuge trucks are speeding, Cllr Fluker will take this up if registration numbers can be supplied.

M Davies expressed her sadness at not being co-opted back onto the parish council, Dist Cllr Cussen commented that once advertising had taken place, co-option would then start to take place.
It was noted that there will be no interest or penalties from Maldon District Council for caretaking Althorne Parish Council finances.

A discussion took place regarding the new website, the clerk will speak with other Parish Clerks.

13/140
Any Other Business/Information Exchange

No decisions can be made under this item. Matters may be raised by members and requested to be itemised on the next meeting agenda.
13/141
Date of next meeting and Closure

Next meeting will be Wednesday 12th June @ 7.30pm Althorne Parish Assembly
Parish Council Meeting will be held on Wednesday 26th June 2013 @ 7.30pm
Meeting closed at 10.10pm

